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SYNOPSIS AS ENACTED

Brief Description: Revising the right to a construction lien.

SPONSORS:Senate Committee on Commerce & Labor (originally
sponsored by Senators McMullen, Matson, Rasmussen,
Sellar, McCaslin, Murray and Stratton).

SENATE COMMITTEE ON COMMERCE & LABOR

HOUSE COMMITTEE ON COMMERCE & LABOR

BACKGROUND:

Consumer protection problems relating to construction liens
have been brought to the attention of the Legislature. The
most common problem is in the home repair or remodeling area
and typically occurs as follows:

A homeowner engages a general contractor to make a repair on
their home or do a remodeling project. The contractor
completes the job, having employed subcontractors and
purchased materials which have been incorporated into the job.
The homeowner probably has made periodic payments with full
payment made upon completion and the satisfaction of the owner
that the job has been done properly. It is then discovered
that a material supplier or subcontractor with whom the
homeowner has never dealt directly has placed a lien on the
homeowner’s property, because they have not been paid by the
prime contractor. Problems which are variations on this theme
have been brought to the attention of legislators and the
consumer protection program of the Attorney General’s Office
for several years.

While the consumer protection problems described above may
have supplied the impetus for legislative review of lien laws,
other problems exist as well. Virtually all industry segments
have reported problems with the current law. The construction
lien laws have not been substantially amended or modernized
during this century.

During the 1989 interim, the then chair of the Senate
Committee on Economic Development and Labor appointed an
industry task force to review the current law and develop
proposed legislation that could be supported by all segments
of the industry, as well as include enhanced consumer
protection. When the bill prepared for the 1990 legislative
session failed to pass, the Senate asked the task force to
continue its efforts to refine the bill. This bill represents
the continuing efforts of that task force.
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SUMMARY:

Lien rights based on the provision of landscaping or
engineering services are incorporated, allowing the repeal of
Chapters 60.20 and 60.48 RCW.

Lien claims of subcontractors and suppliers who participate in
residential remodeling projects, and who do not contract
directly with the owner, are limited to amounts not yet paid
to the contractor by the homeowner as of the time the
homeowner receives notice from the subcontractor or supplier
of their activity. "Notice" means that the subcontractor or
supplier sends the notice indicating that they are a
participant in the project and have or are about to perform
services or furnish supplies which would entitle them to make
a lien claim.

Anyone who contracts directly with an owner is not required to
give advance notice of a right to claim a lien. For new
residential construction, participants who do not contract
directly with the owner may give notice of their involvement
at any time, but their right to claim a lien is limited to
activity following a date which is 10 days prior to the time
the notice is mailed or served. In commercial construction,
those who contract directly with the owner are not required to
give preclaim notice. Subcontractors who contract directly
with prime contractors are not required to give preclaim
notice. All other participants are required to give preclaim
notice, which may be given at any time, but only protects lien
rights for activity occurring after a date which is 60 days
prior to giving notice.

Laborers are not required to give preclaim lien notice, as in
current law.

Lien rights are given to persons furnishing labor, profes-
sional services, materials or equipment for the improvement of
real property. The definition of "labor" excludes operated
equipment and professional services. These services are
covered separately. In the event of a lien foreclosure
action, these services might have a different priority than
under current law.

Under current law, a subcontractor or supplier who performs
pursuant to a contract with a registered subcontractor who in
turn has been employed by an unregistered contractor has no
lien rights. This needless trap has been eliminated so that
lien rights are not lost if the entity with which the lien
claimant contracts is registered or licensed, if required to
be.

Some services relating to a construction project give rise to
lien rights, but do not produce anything visible at the site
during the early stages of the project. Examples are
architect and engineering services, soil samples, and
biologist reports. These potential lien claimants must record
a notice in the real property records of the county which
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describes their work. This gives subsequent purchasers or
lenders an opportunity to discover these possible claims.

The priority of the lien in relation to other claims against
the property is determined at the time of the commencement of
the labor, professional services, delivery of material or
equipment by the lien claimant. This changes a current rule
established by a Court of Appeals decision which held that
engineers’ liens attach at the time they are recorded.

The need to record liens separately on the Torrens Register
for registered land is eliminated. Liens are to be recorded
the same as other instruments of title and are effective
against registered and unregistered land.

Some of the rules are changed with regard to the parties
required to be joined in a lien foreclosure action, and how
claimants can become a party to a lien claim foreclosure that
is already filed.

When a property owner files a bond to guarantee payment of a
lien claim, the property is automatically released from the
lien. Currently, the lien claimant has the option of
rejecting the bond. The bond amounts are lowered to make this
remedy more usable by owners and to more realistically reflect
the protection needed for the lien claimant.

When a lender who is supplying interim or construction
financing receives a notice from a supplier or subcontractor
that timely payment has not been made to them by the prime
contractor or owner, the lender is required to withhold the
full amount due which is indicated in that notice from
subsequent draws against the loan. Currently, the lender is
required only to withhold a percentage of the amount indicated
in the notice. If a lender fails to properly withhold these
amounts, the security that the lender has been given on the
loan is subordinated to the lien claim, and language is added
to make it clear that in some cases this subordination could
include an amount for attorneys’ fees.

Building permit applications are required to contain the
information which current law requires to be posted at job
sites. This includes the legal description or tax parcel
number, street address, owner’s name, prime contractor’s name
and the lender involved, if any. This information must be
made available to anyone on request and posted at the job site
on the inspection record card.

An expedited procedure is provided for eliminating frivolous
lien claims and "stop-notices" to lenders.

VOTES ON FINAL PASSAGE:

Senate 48 0
House 97 0 (House amended)
Senate 46 0 (Senate concurred)

EFFECTIVE: April 1, 1992
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